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Governing Body Meeting Minutes

School: Cavendish Primary School Governing Body Meeting

Quorum: 9 (met at this meeting)

Chair: Oliver Gibson
Clerk: Lydia Smith
Date of meeting 24 March 2016
Venue: Cavendish Primary
Attendance

	Name
	Governor type


	‘End of Term of Office’ date 
	Present (P) / apologies (Ap)/ absent (A)

	Janet Marland
	Staff (HT)
	N/A
	P

	Roisin Hanly
	Co-opted
	02/07/19
	P

	Vino Bromfield
	Parent 
	30/11/17
	P

	Chris Byrne
	Parent 
	14/11/16
	P

	Oliver Gibson*
	Co-opted (Vice Chair)
	02/07/19
	P

	Catherine Fleming
	Co-opted
	02/07/19
	P

	David Griffiths 
	Associate (DHT/Acting HT)
	05/12/17
	P

	Sarah Hamilton
	Parent 
	14/11/16
	P

	Garry Bridges*
	LA
	20/03/18
	P

	Michelle Threlfall
	Staff
	31/01/17
	P

	Sofia Begum
	Co-opted
	02/07/19
	P

	Jenny Green
	Co-opted
	02/07/19
	Ap

	Suzannah Reeves
	Co-opted (Chair)
	02/07/19
	Ap


*Arrived late, see item 5
Others present 

	Name
	Role

	Lydia Smith, One Education
	Clerk


Agenda Items

	1
	Apologies 

	Apologies were accepted from Jenny Green and Suzannah Reeves.
Chris chaired the meeting until Oliver arrived, after which Oliver acted as Chair in Suzannah’s absence. 

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	


	2
	Declaration of pecuniary interests

	There were no declarations of pecuniary interests.   

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	


	3
	Notification of items for AOUB

	The policy on dealing with Homophobic, Biphobic and Transphobic (BHT) Name Calling was added to the policy reviews at item 10. The policy was circulated to governors prior to the meeting.

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	· 
	
	
	


	4
	Notification of confidential items 

	One item was tabled for discussion at Item 12.

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	· 
	
	
	


	5
	Headteachers report

	This item was dealt with earlier than recorded on the agenda.

The HT presented her report and the following points were raised / highlighted in discussion:

Statistical Information

There are currently 626 children on roll and we are actually over our PAN in Y3. 90 children currently have Free School Meals (FSM), equating to 14.4% of the school population in comparison to 25% in March 2010. 28.4% of children are eligible for Pupil Premium (PP) funding across the whole school. A letter sent out by the LA this week indicates that the numbers of

children receiving FSM is falling across the city, as is the Income Deprivation Affecting Children

Index (IDACI). There has also been a fall in the number of Manchester residents living in areas that are ranked in the most deprived decile in England. Once the Universal Credit programme is fully implemented, there will be a change to the eligibility requirements for FSM, and we can expect to see another drop in the numbers of children who are able to access FSM.
Over 32% of pupils do not have English as their first language and there are now 39 languages spoken by children in school besides English.
There are 64 children on the SEN register, including four children who have Statements of SEN.

Over time, Statements will be converted to Education and Healthcare Plans (EHC Plans). 
*Oliver and Garry joined the meeting

Safeguarding Update
We currently have four Looked After Children (LAC) and three on the Child Protection Plan (CPP). Two new Early Help Assessments have been started and one has been refused. There seems to be a growing trend for cases that come off the Child Protection Plan to be closed at the first Child in Need meeting held after the conference, which is not always appropriate.

Buildings Update
We are very pleased with the way the project is being managed. The new building is well underway and we are on schedule for a mid-June handover. We will then be able to get IT facilities set up and plan to start moving in resources and furniture during the enforced school closure on Thursday June 23rd for the Euro referendum. The HT has recommended a further day’s closure on Friday June 24th for Y5/6 children to ensure that all resources are transferred to the new build in preparation for Y5/6 pupils to return to school on Monday June 27th. 

A dint has been noted in the roof of the building and the HT will discuss this with the Project Manager.

We have now chosen the flooring for the new build. It is more expensive than originally budgeted for, but we feel it is more suitable and we will finance it with Devolved Capital Funding (DFC) monies.

We are delighted with the initial plans drawn up by Paul Tempest for the Learning Street in the new build. The library will be in the middle and the tall cupboard doors down each side will host display boards in the shape of houses to maintain the street theme and give the area a cohesive feel.
Q When do we become responsible for security for the building?

On take over.

Q Do we have alarms and CCTV?

We will have alarms and fencing but no CCTV.

Q When will the SIBCAS units be removed?

In early July, after which work can begin on preparing the car park and on levelling off the sports area.

Q What is happening regarding the rewire of the current school buildings?

Preliminary work will commence over the May half term. It is possible that the contractors may begin work on the Annex a fortnight before the end of the summer term, which would necessitate our moving the After School Club into the new build. They plan to rewire the main building during the summer holidays. The HT is concerned in case the work runs over schedule and there is insufficient time to clean up and get the building ready for the start of the new school year. She is therefore pushing for a guarantee that the work will be completed on time and would be prepared to postpone the rewire in Reception to the October half term if necessary.
Q Do we have any spare classrooms in the new build?

Yes, but they have been identified to use for before and after school care. As pupil numbers grow, the requirement for wrap-around care continues to increase, with consequent implications for staffing and premises.
School Improvement Priorities (SIP) 2015/16
Detailed progress reports on SIP priorities are included in reports from committee meetings, which have been circulated to all governors.

CPD

Training to support staff in their role is ongoing and since the beginning of this term has included  

consultancy support for writing, practical approaches to phonics, EAL, PE, yoga, SIMS, First Aid, assessment, NQT courses, Safeguarding, Early Years, SENCO conference and Singapore Maths.

New Reception Baseline

There have been issues with the Early Excellence (E Ex) baseline assessment, in that

there were four statements for which judgements appeared to be less consistent than for

others. To address these inconsistencies, E Ex is reviewing support materials and the wording

of statements, and will provide additional guidance to practitioners through future training and

online resources. It is important to remember, however, that the majority of assessment statements (43 out of 47 statements) were assessed accurately with an overall accuracy figure of 96%.

Staffing

Laurence Moule has been appointed to the post of TLR for Leadership and Management of Assessment.

Absence levels have been high this term. The majority have been due to chronic chest infections and to stressful family situations. Of the three staff who have been absent following operations, 
two have now returned to work and the third is expected back shortly. The absences have impacted our budgetary position.
Exclusions/Racist Incidents
A child has been excluded for five days for a racist incident.

Q What was the racist incident involving a member of the lunchtime staff?

This was an incident between two members of staff. Details are given in Confidential Appendix 1 to these minutes. The Confidential Appendix is not for release into the public domain
Other Issues 
The HT advised governors that the level and pace of change within education since 2014 has been frantic and that this is proving very challenging for staff.

Academisation is now an area that needs to be considered following the recent government announcement that all schools will be required to become academies or to have a conversion plan underway by 2020. There are two academy models - the single academy and the multi academy trust - with the latter being the option favoured by the Government.  To convert as a multi-academy trust, schools can either join an existing trust or can work with other schools to set up a new trust. Proposals are still at the White Paper stage but once they become statutory and full conditions are known, we will need to revisit the issue. For the time being, the HT would prefer to take no action.
At £45,000 per school, the academisation process is very expensive. There is a great deal to consider before making a decision. Generally speaking, changes to terms and conditions of employment for staff should be minimal and there should be little change for pupils. However, the impact on the business side of the school and on governance would be considerable. We would also need to look at the implications of academisation with regard to the school field, which is actually covenanted land. Whilst becoming an academy would give us more freedom in

terms of how we deliver foundation subjects, our pupils will still have to do SATs, so we are tied to the National Curriculum in core subjects. We already have the freedom to choose our own suppliers, set our own payscales and apply salary uplifts and are not reliant on the LA for key contracts such as catering, IT, HR and payroll. 

Q Is there a disadvantage in joining a multi academy trust after it has been established?
We would have less of a say in the corporate ethos if the trust had already been established. However, from discussions with heads of other local schools, the HT is of the view that there is a common reluctance to move forward until more details are known. 
The governors thanked the HT for her report.

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	


	6
	Minutes of last meeting (03.12.15.) & Matters Arising

	Oliver took over as Chair at this point.

Matters of Accuracy
There were no matters of accuracy.

The minutes of the last meeting (03.12.15) were approved as an accurate record of the meeting. A copy was signed for retention on file.

Matters Arising
Page 2, Parking Outside School:
Garry gave an update on the situation. He has spoken to various councillors with regards to the 
possibility of buying in some additional hours of traffic enforcement. Initially the request was rejected out of hand in the interests of equity. However Garry has argued that this approach is difficult to reconcile with the fact that schools can purchase additional traffic crossing patrol hours. The LA is currently conducting a survey and we wait to hear whether our request will be granted.
The Chair thanked Garry for his work in this area.

Page 7, Curriculum Committee, RaiseOnLine:

Q Has the RaiseOnLine Data Dashboard been updated?
No, we are unsure if it is being discontinued or whether the DfE is still waiting for validated data, although in the past unvalidated data has been used.
Q Is the Data Dashboard useful?

It presents information using pie charts, which make it easier to absorb and understand.

Q Does the school have updated RaiseOnLine data that governors could see?

Yes, the HT will send out the RaiseOnLine Data Summary to governors.

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	· 
	· Minutes of the previous meeting approved
· Send out RaiseOnLine Data Summary to governors
	Governing Body

HT
	24 March 16

Summer Term 16


	7
	School Improvement Plan (SIP) Update

	This has been covered at committees and in item 5.

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	


	8
	Committee Reports 

	 Resource Management Committee (19.01.16)
Sarah gave feedback from the meeting and the following points were raised/highlighted in discussion:
There is an outstanding action point regarding the recovery of backed up SIMS data as part of the Disaster Recovery Plan. This will be carried forward to the next Resource Management meeting.

The committee looked at and approved the Period 9 Monitoring Report, the Budget Changes, the Three Year Budget Forecast and the Cashflow Forecast. 

The SFVS Report was also approved although there are still two points where further action is required:

· The development of a Disaster Recovery Plan. The HT has recently attended a relevant training session and will be drawing up a generic plan with the HT from Wilbraham School, although each school will customise the plan to its own requirements;
· Value for Money on our Preferred Supplier List. Some of the suppliers relate to a period prior to the SBM joining the school. The list will be discussed at a future RM meeting.

The committee approved the School Calendar for 2016/17. The school is looking at the possibility of providing credit card sized calendars for parents.

The RM committee also approved PP and Sports Funding spend updates. 

The Lettings Policy was approved but it was agreed to review it at the start of the next financial year when the new build is completed. We expect to increase our revenue from lettings from September.

There were two confidential items. An update to one of these is dealt with at Confidential Appendix 1 to these minutes. The other relates to Essential Hygiene (EH), who has now taken over the cleaning contract in school.
Q Have you noticed any differences in cleaning standards since EH has taken over?
Yes, although there have been some staffing issues, but these have been raised directly with EH and are now hopefully resolved. 

The Governing Body reviewed the following documentation: 
Period 9 Monitoring Report

There were no issues raised and the governors ratified the Period 9 Monitoring Report.
Budget Changes

There were no issues raised and the governors ratified the Budget Changes.
Three Year Projected Budget Forecast

There were no issues raised and the governors ratified the Three Year Projected Budget Forecast.
Cashflow Forecast

There were no issues raised and the governors ratified the Cashflow Forecast.

Schools Financial Value Standard (SFVS)

There were no issues raised and the governors ratified the SFVS.

School Calendar 2016/17

There were no issues raised and the governors ratified the School Calendar 2016/17.

Curriculum Committee (25.02.16)
Oliver fed back on the Curriculum Committee meeting and the following points were raised/highlighted in discussion:

He told governors that there had been three presentations to the committee by teaching staff:

· Clare Powell, AHT & EYFS Lead, updated governors on the new Early Excellence Reception Baseline with which there have been some teething issues;
· Laurence Moule, new TLR for Leadership and Management of Assessment, spoke to governors about Learning Ladders (LL), a new assessment system. It is a complex but very powerful tool. Inputting historical data has been an onerous task for teachers, particularly those higher in the school, but in the longer term there should be very noticeable benefits from the system.

Q How do staff feel about Learning Ladders?
They have all found the inputting very hard work, but can see the positives it will bring and recognise that they will benefit from the system from September.
Q Is there flexibility in the system?

Yes, LL has responded to requests to change the ladders to better fit with how we teach at Cavendish.

There have been some issues with running LL on i-pads but Laurence will address this with the company. We also understand that an app is being developed, which should improve ease of use. 

· Rob King, TLR for PE gave a very impressive presentation on the use of the PE and Sports Funding Premium in school. There is a very wide range of sports opportunities available to pupils and a determination to try to interest those children not yet involved in sport, as well as to further develop the more sporty pupils. 
Q Has the Homework Policy been sent out to parents?

Not yet. It is in a newsletter on the website. The DHT will arrange for it to be sent to parents.

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Period 9 Monitoring Report ratified
· Budget Changes ratified

· Three Year Projected Budget Forecast ratified

· Cashflow Forecast ratified

· SFVS ratified

· School Calendar 2016/17 ratified

· Send out Homework Policy to parents
	Governing Body
Governing Body

Governing Body

Governing Body

Governing Body

Governing Body

DHT
	24 March 16
24 March 16

24 March 16

24 March 16

24 March 16

24 March 16

Summer Term 16


	9
	Academisation

	This was covered at Item 5.

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	


	10
	Policy Reviews

	Whistleblowing Policy
The HT advised governors that this is a standard One Education policy. There have been no changes since it was last reviewed but there is a requirement to review it annually.

Q Does it need to be circulated to staff?

It is already on the staff drive and we will place a copy on the noticeboard in the staff room.

The governors approved the Whistleblowing policy.

Dealing with Homophobic, Biphobic and Transphobic Name Calling Policy
The DHT told governors that this is  new policy.

Q Is it legally required?

No, we feel it is good practice to have it.
Q Do teachers cover the use and meaning of the word “gay” in lessons?

It comes up in the Sex and Relationship Education (SRE) Syllabus.

Q Can parents still opt out of SRE lessons for their children?

Yes, but this is becoming less and less common. 
Q Do we have any issues in school with name calling of this kind?

Yes, although younger children often do not understand what they are saying. We explain to pupils what the word means and that they can hurt others by using it. We want them to appreciate that it is morally wrong.

The governors approved the Homophobic, Biphobic and Transphobic Name Calling Policy.

	
	Actions or Decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Whistleblowing Policy approved
· Homophobic, Biphobic and Transphobic Name Calling Policy approved
	Governing Body
Governing Body
	24 March 16
24 March 16


	11
	Governing Body Matters

	Vacancies

A new Parent Governor has been elected to the Governing Body to replace Joy Paul, who has  resigned. She has two children at Cavendish and is a science teacher.  Unfortunately she could not make tonight’s meeting because of a prior engagement. 
We have two vacancies for co-opted governors following the resignations of Carole Spiller and Clare McCarron. The HT feels that we could benefit from governors with marketing/PR and legal experience but suggested we look at the skills matrix at the next Resource Management meeting to establish any skills gaps in the Governing Body. This will be added to the agenda for the next RM meeting.
Q What is the situation for re-election of a parent governor whose term of office expires this year?

The Clerk will confirm the required procedure.

Governor Visits to School
Sarah and Vino have been into school to listen to reading in Y6 and Y4 respectively.  Sarah also attends building update meetings and accompanied children on a visit to Manchester Central Library for Holocaust Memorial Day.
Governor Class Links
Q Would it be possible to remind governors of the classes to which they are assigned?

Yes, the HT will send out the list.

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Add skill requirements for new co-opted governors to agenda for next RM meeting
· Confirm required procedure for re-election of parent governors

· Send out list of class links to governors
	Clerk
Clerk

HT
	09 June 16
April 16

March 16


	12
	AOUB

	A confidential staffing issue was discussed. The details are recorded in Confidential Appendix 2 to these minutes. The Confidential Appendix is not for release into the public domain.

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	


	Date and time of next meeting:


	Thursday 07 July  @ 7pm
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